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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  21st August  2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. J. Stevens (Chairman) O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels, R Gee,  K Mison, 

D Neal,  J Smith, L Stevens, R Warmington.   Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington, one  parishioner, P.C. Parsonson & Inspector Jepson
1. Apologies:  None
2. Register of members interests:  None
3. Minutes of previous meetings 17th July 2003 & 31st July 2003:  There was one amendment to minutes of 17th July – Page 6 – Clare in Bloom should state Cllr. L Stevens reported  “it was the impression that”rather than  “it was stated that”.  Acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. Neal, seconded by Cllr. O Smith and carried unanimously
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Dadd reported that Sheepgate Lane has now been resurfaced.  He also explained he had given details to Cllr. R Warmington of a computer he has which he no longer requires which is available for a local worthy cause.

Inspector Jepson and P.C. Parsonson explained they were both present to discuss events of 28th June following the letter sent to them after last months meeting.  P.C. Parsonson outlined the events of the evening explaining he was on duty from 8-10pm and had spoken to some young people at that time as well as the stewards in the Town Hall responsible for the party.  He did note there were many people over the age of 16 attending and he did in fact remove some alcohol from those that he knew to be under 18.  He informed his supervisor at Haverhill of the event but when he left at 10pm there were no particular concerns about disorder.  His supervisor concluded that if there were to be any problems they were likely to be later and he said there would be another officer coming over at 10.45.  Inspector Jepson went onto explain the incident that started things off occurred sometime between 10 and 10.45pm.  However he stressed there were not thirty officers in attendance (as our letter stated) but at the most 10 –12 officers as he tries to arrange for as many officers as possible to be available on Friday and Saturday nights but never has any more than this number.  Cllr. Neal stated he saw the officers arrive and noted there were only 3 or 4 and they appeared to bring the situation under control quickly.  Cllr. L Stevens explained there had been reports earlier in the evening of disorder with reports of people vomiting on doorsteps nearby and swearing as well as later reports of bottles being thrown at the Police.  Inspector Jepson said he had spoken to attending officers and had been assured this sort of behaviour would not simply be ignored and so he thought this had not in fact happened.  Questions were raised about what is seen as anti-social behaviour and P.C. Parsonson said that he would certainly address issues such as people vomiting in the street but said he did not see any of this at the time he was on duty.   Inspector Jepson said any matters such as swearing, dropping litter and vomiting in the street would be considered as anti-social and acted upon.  He explained that smaller forces generally act quicker about these sort of issues.  He stressed it is important that people report matters directly to the Police rather than through the trustees of the Town Hall which is what appeared to happen on this night.  He also wanted to address the concerns of the Council that if it had happened in Haverhill it would have been treated differently.  There is discretionary policing of rural areas because it is felt people do not want to see the same type of policing as in towns and thankfully it is not generally needed as instances of crime in places like Clare are less .  He also wanted to point out whilst here that rural crime has increased slightly with late night and early morning crimes occurring.  Because of this he is arranging for P.C. Parsonson and P.C. England to carry out shifts from 6pm-2am on occasions and to offer increased reassurance with foot patrols.  The Chairman said this would be greatly welcomed by the community and we do see P.C. Parsonson around on foot and he attends meetings with us.  A Policing forum is due to take place in October at Stirling House in Stradishall and he is keen that as many local people as possible attend.  Details will be confirmed to us.  The plans for the new Police Station at Harp Lane are going ahead.  P.C. Parsonson reported that he has reported a speeding motorist for summons after catching him doing 70 m.p.h. along Callis Street last Friday.  Inspector Green at Bury St Edmunds is keen to encourage rural communities to have their own speed devices such as SID which was used here recently and the Chairman asked that we are kept notified about these matters.  P.C. Parsonson also reported that the Music Festival had gone smoothly with no arrests.  Police then left the meeting

Cllr. L Stevens asked Cllr. Neal about his comments regarding seeing 3 or 4 officers arrive on the night of 28th June as she was concerned that she had missed him mentioning this at the last meeting when the events were discussed.  He explained he did not mention it at that time that is why there was no mention of it in the minutes.

5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 – B.T. Ross – Cllr. O Smith reported that The Swan lease is now up for sale with the current landlord due to leave on 12th September.  It is hoped a new tenant is found quickly and this situation will be monitored closely.

Page 1 – United Reformed Church – regarding the query about insurance the Finance Clerk has contacted Suffolk Acre without success so has now contacted our insurers Zurich to check if the Parish Council is covered for individual stalls or if it is up to the stall holders to arrange their own insurance and a reply is awaited.

Page 2 – Office of Deputy Prime Minister – Cllr. Daniels now has a lengthy document regarding providing indemnity for authority officers.  Options to be considered could include councils taking out insurance.  The document covers certain areas which are covered but states acts of ”recklessness” would not be covered as would be treated separately to negligence.  As there are several questions to be considered Cllr. Daniels will prepare a paper which he will give to the Clerk to circulate to all councillors.  He will also contact our insurers to find out the cost of an indemnity policy.  ACTION:  CLLR DANIELS 

Page 2 – St Edmundsbury Local Leisure Survey – Cllr. J Smith reported that she has now responded to this

Page 2 – Dedham Vale & Stour Valley Trust – Cllr. J Smith reported that when she attended the recent meeting there had been a “throw away” remark made by the Planning Officer regarding the local plan and the fact that due to a new Government paper which is being published the current local plan to 2016 would be superseded.  Cllr. R Warmington has been trying to contact St Edmundsbury to query this.  Cllr. Neal pointed out when the presentation was made to the Parish Council there was some mention of a change in the planning cycle.  There was general concern about the amount of time we have already spent on considering the local plan if it was to be changed.  Chairman will speak to the Director of Planning at St Edmundsbury.  ACTION:  CHAIRMAN
Page 8 – Double yellow lines – these have now been done.

6. Correspondence

SCC Highways Dept. -  Jim Nunn has confirmed his visit will be on Wednesday 3rd September at 11am.

Victim Support Suffolk – Letter asking for donation.  Cllr. Daniels explained we normally only donate if things have a specific effect on Clare.  If an organisation can show this we will consider.  A letter will be sent to them to ask what they do for Clare specifically.  ACTION:  CLERK
Akermans – Agents acting on behalf of David Byford will be attending the September meeting with David Byford to discuss development on his land.

Suffolk Acre – Application pack for Parish Plan sent as per our request.  There was a paper in last months circulation about rewards for parishes which also relates to this.  Cllr. Daniels has the circulation pack and will take this paper out to give to the Clerk to put with the Suffolk Acre pack.  Details will then be circulated and put on the agenda for the October meeting. ACTION:  CLLR. DANIELS/CLERK

7. Finance

i) Bank Mandates – Finance Clerk explained he now has the forms for all the new mandates for signatories to be set up.  He said some questions are slightly intrusive but the documents do remain confidential.   He has completed the forms as fully as possible but asked that all Councillors take them and complete as soon as possible and return to him.  ACTION:  ALL COUNCILLORS

ii) Audit Documents – Finance Clerk has spoken to Roy Sutton and he has completed the internal auditor comments.  The statement of assurance and accounts have now been done and were circulated to all Councillors.  The asset register needs to be improved over the next few months.  The accounts side shows this year and last years figures.  The total fixed assets figure is the same for both years as by the time last years audit was done updated figures were available so the same figures used for both years.  Approval of these was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.  Cllr. L Stevens raised concerns about item 4 on the statement of assurance which covers risk assessments.  She asked if documents are held to state these have been done.  There is no clear guidance about the requirement for documents so the Clerk will contact SALC about this.  Cllr. Daniels said the Finance Committee minutes do provide evidence of risks considered especially in respect of contracts and insurance matters.  This will be put on the agenda for the next meeting to consider in more detail once guidance from SALC sought.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Chairman asked whether Roy Sutton made any charge for auditing these accounts for us and he does not.  Some Parish Councils have internal auditors who are more involved and charge for their services.  A letter will be sent to Roy Sutton to thank him.  Cllr. Daniels proposed and Cllr. L. Stevens seconded that the Chairman and the Finance Clerk can approve and sign the audit papers. 

a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Finance Clerk explained these and acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.

b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none.

8. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that the street cleaners had worked very hard and particularly leading up to the Britain in Bloom judging day.  A letter of thanks will be sent to them.  She and Cllr. J Smith are due to have a meeting with them next week to discuss ongoing issues including the need for more sweeping to be done.  Mr Hines is due to have a holiday and Mr Mortlock will cover his work during this period.  There is a spare bin which was due to be fixed at the bottom of Sheepgate Lane but Cllr. Mison reported the bin at the bottom of Common Street has no bottom in it so the spare bin will be fixed there for the time being.  Cllr. Neal offered to do this.
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal reported that the household goods stall is now back and now occupies less space than it did originally.  He thanked Cllrs. L Stevens and J Smith for their help recently in collecting money and putting out cones.  There is two weeks rent owing from the household goods stall from some time ago but as the reason it was not collected was partly down to the Parish Council it was decided that it should not be pursued any further.  Cllr. Neal brought up the question of whether market fees could be collected monthly rather than weekly but the majority of the Council are not in agreement with this and there may be legal issues which mean it could not be changed.  Cllr. J Smith said she is happy to continue collecting the fees as long as she has prior notice and the receipt book is given to her.  The issue of  putting the cones out was also discussed as Cllr. L  Stevens had done this for a trial period up to this week but was finding it increasingly difficult and was not able to continue due to the early hour on a Monday morning.  Cllr. Neal suggested the street cleaners swap their days in order for Mr Mortlock to do this but Chairman pointed out this had been discussed at a previous meeting with it being agreed they would not be asked to do this and Cllr. R Warmington pointed out it would be unfair to infringe upon another committee’s arrangements to suit this committee.  Cllr. Gee said he could put cones out on a Sunday night at around 11pm but would not be prepared to always be the one to do it.  Chairman asked for the three committee members on the market committee  to arrange between themselves to put these cones out on Sunday nights in future.  This was agreed.
c) Cemetery – 

i) Dog Fouling – consider problem and any action needed- Cllr. L Stevens reported there had been a problem with this in the drive and gullies.  Cllr. J Smith will speak to the Dog Warden to investigate
ii) Area where top soil removed – discuss future plans – Cllr. L Stevens reported that now the top soil had been put into the adjacent field, the area would be levelled off and put down to grass.
iii) Bench opposite Ashen Road – consider quotes received – Two quotes were received, one from Terry Wheeler and one from Andy Gill.  As Terry Wheelers quote was considerably less that the other one, acceptance of this was proposed by Cllr. O Smith, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Both will be notified.  ACTION:  CLERK
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported there is a meeting on 17th September.
e) Finance – 

Clare in Bloom - Cllr. P Daniels reported that at their recent meeting the situation of Clare in Bloom committee had been discussed.  To be covered under the Parish Council insurance for public liability any sub committee must be part of the Parish Council.  Most recent updated guidance from SALC states that the Chairman of any such committee must be a Councillor and any non Councillors on the committee are unable to vote.  Therefore the current Clare in Bloom committee has no-one on it who is valid to pass a resolution.  Therefore the insurance implications are great in so much that if the insurance company was aware that the sub committee were operating illegally they would deny liability in the event of a claim.   It was reported that there had recently been a problem with a pot falling from the Town Hall which could easily have resulted in injury.  These pots have now been secured with wire.  Chairman thanked Cllr. Daniels for highlighting this and said a meeting should be arranged with the Clare in Bloom committee to discuss these issues.  A letter will be sent to their Chairman and Parish Council representatives at this meeting will be our Chairman, Cllr. Daniels and Cllr. J Smith.  ACTION:  CLERK.  County Cllr. L Warmington said it may be worth checking with St Edmundsbury Borough Council whether there could be any come back on their insurance as they provide a major amount of money to Clare in Bloom through their grant..  Chairman will check this.  Cllr. R Warmington said she thought public perception was that the Parish Council were responsible for Clare in Bloom so it is unlikely to be an option for them to act independently of the Council and arrange their own insurance etc.

Emergency Planning – A draft leaflet has been prepared by the Emergency Planning committee and costs would need to be allocated to cover this.  It may be that a Section 137 payment would be appropriate.  Enquiries are ongoing with the Environment Emergency Officer at St Edmundsbury.

Reserves – Cllr. Daniels explained that if funds put aside are not being used for allocated purposes then they should decide to apply these funds to other purposes in the precept.  Emergency funding is set aside each year of £3000 and this may need addressing at some point.  Guidance is needed from SALC for a benchmark on this.  Clerk and Cllr. Daniels will prepare a letter about this.  A finance committee meeting is due to be held in September to discuss the precept. 

(f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that the Clerk had been doing a lot of hard work updating the site but the updates were not being carried out.  She has spoken to Steve Bryant but been told that although they will try to complete updates be end of September, paid work always comes first.  Chairman suggested writing to Jason Fitzpatrick to explain the importance of the Clare site and ask that it is given more consideration.  Chairman will send this letter.  The Clerk has suggested as a way of getting more information about local events on the website it may be worth purchasing a box to be attached to the notice board in Pashlers alley and asking local organisations to put a poster of their  event in here so hopefully then it will become a matter of course for all organisations to do this.  Clerk will then empty this box once per week.  All in agreement with this and box will be bought.
(g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith said nothing to report
(h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens said there was nothing to report but asked Finance Clerk if any money available as CHOC would like to purchase some eight aluminium tables at a cost of £80 each.  Finance Clerk said there was still money set aside for CHOC and he would advise Cllr. Stevens of exact amount.
(i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington said nothing to report.
(j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that the Borough Corporate Plan has been issued giving timetables of when and how their aims should be achieved and who by.  This is due to criticism in the past .  There are moves for each Councillor to have a job description so that members of the public are aware of what their responsibilities are.  The blue bin scheme is due to be rolled out this autumn and lots of publicity will be available.  Also in respect of wheelie bins, previously when someone had a bin stolen they had to pay for the replacement of it.  This has now been abolished and replacements for lost or stolen bins will be issued free of charge.
(k) County Councillors report – County Cllr. L Warmington reported that BT are currently working in partnership with County Councils to streamline all their services and will be put a lot of money into various projects.  The libraries have now started Sunday opening and he was at Bury St Edmunds library on the launch day.  Budget consultation has started for next year in respect of setting council tax.  This will once again be difficult as money needs to be save so this could mean cuts to some services.
9. Planning

a) SE/03/2777/P – Erection of single storey extension to side and pitched roof to garage (revised scheme) – 22 Hertford Road, Clare – Recommended approval, proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously.

b) SE/03/2824/LB – Listed Building – Demolition of brick wall to first floor front elevation and reconstruction with timber framed rendered wall and associated alterations to roof – Peddars, High Street, Clare - Recommended approval, proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.

c) SE/03/2826/P – Erection of conservatory on rear elevation – 20 Market Hill, Clare - Recommended approval, proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.

d) SE03/2827/LB – Listed Building – Erection of conservatory on rear elevation – 20 Market Hill, Clare - Recommended approval, proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.

e) SE/03/2909/P – Continued use of barn for storage of farm and drainage machinery used by agricultural contractor on permanent basis – Hermitage Farm, Clare - Recommended approval, proposed by Cllr. Gee , seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.

Borough decisions

SE/03/2475/P – 41 Hertford Road, Clare – Granted

SE/03/2272/LB – The Cock Inn, 3 Callis St., Clare – Withdrawn

SE/03/2246/P – 22 Hertford Road, Clare - Withdrawn

10. Clare in Bloom – Update – See Finance committee report
11. Cadges Headstone – Consider request for financial assistance – Two estimates have now been provided.  There was general feeling that if we authorised financial help for this it could be setting a precedent and also costs involved were very high.  A letter will be sent to the Combined Charities to say we are unable to help and give them the details of the  Funeral Director Association in London who may be able to offer some financial assistance.  A question was raised whether the Council historically have any moral responsibility and Cllr Mison holds records for the Combined Charities so will look into this.  ACTION: CLERK/CLLR MISON

12.  Clare Combined Charities  - Consider nominations for trustees – Cllr. O Smith pointed out there have been no adverts asking for parishioners who would be interested in being considered.  She suggested we ask the Combined Charities to advertise that they are looking for nominees and invite local people to put themselves forward if they want to.  The Parish Council will then consider all nominations.  Letter will be sent.  ACTION:  CLERK

13. Meeting with Jim Nunn of Highways Department – Confirm date & matters to be raised – As stated in correspondence – 11am on 3rd September on Market Hill outside Co-op.  A list of issues has been prepared by Cllr. O Smith and she will circulate this to all Councillors.  ACTION:  CLLR. O SMITH .  She also pointed out the house near the shingle area at the bottom of Malting Lane is currently up for sale so it was decided that a letter should be sent to Sworders (the agents handling the sale) to explain this area does not belong to that property and is not available for parking.  ACTION:  CLERK 
14. Update IT requirements for Parish Council – consider purchase of new computer for clerk etc – Finance clerk explained that the PC being used by the clerk is now out of date and proving to be very slow.  He has investigated costs of replacing this and looked at what is available.  He suggested it may be worth purchasing a combined fax printer and photocopier.  Costs are likely to be about £1000.  Clerk added that more and more she is providing information via e-mail and also is often asked to send things by fax which she currently has to do by e-mailing documents to Finance Clerk and asking him to fax them.  She also pointed out that as she charges for website work on an hourly rate, charges may be affected if the machine she was using processed things quicker.  All Councillors agreed in principle and said it was vital to continuing service provided by clerk.  Acceptance of this proposal was recommended by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously.
15. Orange phone mast – Consider information regarding possible proposed site – The letter which was received by the Clerk was circulated to all Councillors.  The map provided is slightly misleading but Cllr. Mison has looked up the grid reference on the internet and the proposed site is in the corner of the nuttery.  He said as the mast is only fifteen metres high planning permission is not required.  It is also situation 265 metres from the nearest corner of the Primary School playing field.  Barnes Rennison (the agents) will be invited to a full Parish Council meeting in November and in the meantime the Planning Department will be contacted to investigate whether permission is required.  ACTION:  CLERK

16. Feedback from meeting with Robert Guy, St Edmundsbury Waste Management Team – Feedback from clerk – Mr Guy is meeting with all Clerks in the Borough to discuss various issues.  Blue bins were discussed and these will start in Clare in January as the roll out starts in other parts of the Borough in the autumn of this year.  There will be alternate weekly collections with the black bins but tests had been carried out during hot weather periods to alleviate peoples fear about rotting waste in their bins and publicity will cover these concerns.  Litter picking tools are available and some of these have already been provided to the Council street cleaners but if anything further is needed we can contact Mr Guy regarding this.  Also leaves which are collected by the street cleaners can be bagged up and St Edmundsbury will arrange collection of them if we notify them.  This could be particularly relevant to the Nethergate Street area.  The recycling centre was discussed and in principle he can see no problem with the screening but this will once again be considered.  Fly tipping is a problem that the Borough are currently keen to deal with and they are identifying offenders and dealing with them.  They are currently in the process of prosecuting the Antiques Warehouse in Clare for repeat offences.  The problems with refuse collection in Bridewell Street should have now been addressed with that area cleared later in the day to avoid early morning traffic.  Also problems with bins being left in drives and scattered on pavements., the refuse collectors are trained in this and refresher training does take place  on a regular basis.
17. Clare World Music Festival – Update from Chairman & suggested date for meeting with their committee – Chairman has had various discussions with Ralph Barnett of Suffolk County Council who is responsible for the music festival.  He spent the weekend of the festival in Clare and has subsequently written to the CWMF Chairman Stewart Sample to say he is happy to allow next years festival to go ahead subject to contract.  However next year SCC will make a £1250 charge for use of the park which will be offset against charges they incur to facilitate the event.  The question of the advertising boards was raised and SCC Highways department had also raised this with Mr Barnett.  Chairman gave him the views of the Parish Council to Mr Barnett and he has now written to the CWMF Chairman to arrange a meeting with the CWMF committee.  A copy of Mr Barnett’s letter has been sent to our Chairman and he will let Mr Barnett know he is happy with the tone of this letter.  Therefore it will not be necessary for our Chairman also to meet with the CWMF committee and they will be advised of this.
18. Any other business

Dedham Vale meeting – Cllr. Neal said issues affecting water running through the Stour in Clare was discussed and flash flooding in recent years has been affected by increases in Haverhill.  Local farmers have been trained in use of systems to try to minimise disruption.  There is a national policy of no building on flood plains.  Demand for water supply in south Essex will result in doubling the amount of water from the Ouse to south Essex with proposals for increased flow through Clare.  This could be done through water pipes but this could mean the Stour may run dry in dry summers.  The Emergency Planning committee will consider this information.  Cllr. J Smith added that cycle paths were also discussed at this meeting and there will in future be more off road cycling available.   

CCTV Camera, Old Bank House – Cllr. O Smith asked if there had been any update further to the refusal of this planning application.  Clerk will follow this up with planning department.  ACTION:  CLERK

Churchyard Wall Faculty – Cllr. O Smith asked for current situation and Chairman explained this is now with the Clerk for final completion.

Noticeboard Pashlers Alley – This has been moved to the other side of the alley onto Mark Humphrey’s wall.  A letter will be sent to Mark Humphrey to thank him and also to Derek Cousins to thank him for moving it.  ACTION:  CLERK

Country Park Liaison Meeting -  Cllr. O Smith asked this be put on agenda next month.

Tree Warden Forum – Cllr. Mison would like to attend this at Woodbridge at a cost of £10.  All in agreement

Parishioners comments -  Mr Dadd pointed out in respect of public liability insurance, the Emergency Planning committee may need to consider this due to the number of non Councillors who would be assistants and volunteers.  He also said that the car park area by the recycling centre is still in a very dangerous state which could cause injury and needs to be addressed urgently.

Meeting closed 10.15pm

